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A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER

At the Special Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of 
City Hall, on Thursday, April 26, 2018, Mayor Terry Crow called the meeting to order at 
5:33 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:
















Councilmember Stacy Clay (Excused)
















Councilmember Paulette Carr 

















Councilmember Steve McMahon (Arrived at 5:40p.m.)
















Councilmember Tim Cusick                          





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson


Also in attendance were City Manager, Gregory Rose and City Attorney, John F. 
Mulligan, Jr.    

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Hearing no amendments, Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve the agenda 
as presented.  It was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried 
unanimously.
D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
F. APPOINTMENTS TO BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
G. SWEARING IN TO BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
I. PUBLIC HEARINGS
J. CONSENT AGENDA – Vote Required
1. Transfer Station Scale Replacement Contract Award
City Manager Rose stated this Consent Agenda contains items that are considered routine in nature and can be approved or denied by on action of the Council.

Councilmember Carr moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Councilmember Cusick asked the City Manager if most of the work would be done in house?  He stated the original bid was for $199,000; was it resubmitted to get a different bid?  


Mr. Alpaslan, Director of Public Works and Parks, stated that some items are being done in house and some are begin deferred for consideration in the future; such as the communications connections from the scale into the office to collect information in an automated matter.  Some things will be done manual in the beginning, once budget is available we will consider integrating additional functions into the system.


Councilmember Cusick stated the he recognizes that there is limited staff hours each week; and asked if other departments be utilized do what we can in house before we bid the task out?

Mr. Rose stated that the intention is to look internally before bidding work out; but we must balance the work load of a very light staff with the needs of the community and of the organization.  We will look at every opportunity to see if we have the capacity and the funding to process internally.
Councilmember Carr’s motion carried unanimously.
K. CITY MANAGER'S REPORT
1. Conditional Use Permit – BP Expansion
Mr. Rose stated that item K1 is asking for consideration of a condition use permit for an amendment of an existing permit for the expansion of the existing BP gas station at 6700 Olive Blvd.  The applicant is Southside Property LLC.  The C.U.P. was considered and approved by the Planning Commission with conditions; Mr. Rose recommended Council’s approval with the conditions of the Plan Commission.
Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Cusick asked if the under the underground tanks were going to be replaced?   Mr. Rose stated that was correct.  Councilmember Cusick asked if there safeguards in place given the materials being moved flammable and potentially damagers?


Mr. Rose asked if the applicant or someone was present to address Councilmember Cusick’s concerns?


Mr. Andrew Stanislav, Community Development Planner, stated that the safety concern will be address through the building permit process. 


Councilmember Carr asked if the suggestion was to place bike racks into the gas station as a substitute for parking spacing; although there’s a shortage of physical space this seems odd?

Mr. Rose stated that this is consistent with the codes that we currently require.  We may want to look at making changes at some point.  We also required that they space in preamble pavers so there are some additional requirements that would not ordinarily be required.

Mr. Stanislav stated that fourteen percent of the property will be permeable pavers; which we requested and it’s above and beyond what is required.  They are able to reduce the number of parking by three spaces with the addition of fifteen bike spaces per the zoning code.  We considered the bike spaces to be users of the enlarged convenience store and the greater amenities served.


Councilmember Carr stated that the owner is anticipating fifteen bikers to their store; usually a gas station accommodates cars.  This seems like an odd substitution; she stated she would not want to ride her bicycle in there, unless the bikers want to get air in their tires.   


Mr. Rose stated that he would be happy to the take the information back to the Plan Commission to consider what would be a reasonable change to the code; that could then be recommended to Council.

Citizen’s Comments

Yvette Liebesman, 7570 Cornell Ave., University City, MO 

Ms. Liebesman stated that she is cyclist and that she believes there is good reason to have bike racks for multiple bikes.  People will go into the BP store to buy water and food and stopping to rest.  Having multiple bike racks is necessary when you have a group ride and it’s not just putting air in the tires.  There are a lot of cyclists that ride through U City so multiple racks are needed otherwise bikes are all over the place and it’s very disorganized.  Now that the cyclists are not going on Delmar to avoid the trolley tracks, they will be on Olive.  Having a place to use a rest stop with a place to park their bikes is valid reason to have multiple bike racks.  Mr. Liebesman, stated that it’s very nice to be able to lock your bike up and go in the store, buy your food and take a break.  She believes it will help to bring more business to the City.
Councilmember Smother’s motion carried unanimously.

2. Street Division Composition Revision

Mr. Rose stated this item is asking Council to approve the downgrading of a position.  
Mr. Alpaslan, Director of Public Works and Parks, stated that the Street division consist of eleven full-time employees including one superintendent, two crew leaders and three heavy equipment operators.  The heavy equipment operators are sometimes used to guide and run the crews in the field.  Because of the many different core functions and the dividing of staff during a single day; it is preferred to have at least one heavy equipment operator with each crew.  The crew members are skilled in operating the heavy equipment but for public safety it is preferred to have the guidance of a heavy equipment operator assigned to the each crew.  The duties of a crew leader and that of a heaving equipment operator are somewhat different.  The crew leader is responsible for the inspections of work, work quality results and supervision of more than one crew on a given work day.   To hire another crew leader for the open crew lead position would create an imbalance with the person already doing the crew leader work; the population is not that large, it’s only eleven personnel.  In the past this division commanded up to eighteen; today it is smaller.  This request is based on balancing the duties of composition within our budget of having two crew leaders and incorporating better safety into our operations.  We are safe today but we can be safer and guided to better to operate the equipment and learn from the leader.  
Mr. Rose recommended the downgrading of the position with would allow for the alignment the operations and for great effectiveness.  
Councilmember Carr moved to approve, it was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.

L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

BILLS
M. NEW BUSINESS
RESOLUTIONS

Introduced by Councilmember Carr

1. 
Resolution 2018-7 – Novus Companies 
A Resolution selecting U. City, L.L.C. as the preferred developer for redevelopment Project Area 1 of the Olive boulevard commercial corridor and residential conservation redevelopment area, subject to certain requirements, and authorizing the City Manager to negotiate a redevelopment agreement for consideration by the City Council.    It was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.
Mayor Crow read the Resolution in its entirety.
Roll Call Vote Was:

Ayes:  Councilmember McMahon, Councilmember Cusick, Councilmember Smotherson, Councilmember Carr, and Mayor Crow
Nays:  none

Councilmember Clay was not present
Introduced by Councilmember Carr

2. Resolution 2018-8 – Budget Amendment #4 – FY18
A Resolution Amending The Fiscal Year 2017-2018 (FY18) Budget – Amendment # 4 And Appropriating Said Amounts.  It was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Mr. Rose stated the Resolution would allow the budget to reflect the actual operations.  It has a series of areas where additional funds are being requested and subsequently reducing some accounts.
Councilmember Carr asked for clarification on page M-2-4 regarding the increase in Office Equipment Maintenance.  On page M-2-1 it states that at the end of the third quarter legal services were 117% of the budget.  The monthly average is approximately $35,000.  A transfer of $120,000 needs to be made from the General Fund reserve.  But this says office equipment maintenance?
Mr. Rose stated he believe this is the cover the legal, the payment is out of this line item.

Tina Charumilind, Director of Finance, stated that Councilmember Carr is correct; it should be Legal Services.  Account number 6020 should be Legal Services.  The estimated cost per month was $35,000; it will be taken out of Fund Reserve.

Mr. Rose stated that the way he uses legal services is very different than his predecessor.  He wants to make sure that contracts that are submitted for his signature, because he obligates the City, are reviewed.  He believes John (City Attorney) has a wealth of institutional knowledge that he values so he invited him to attend many of the staff meetings; which he has graciously agreed to.  This line item for the next couple of years, at least until we have a more stable operation, will be higher than in the past. 


Councilmember Carr stated that she had no problem with item but wanted to clarify the nomenclature.  

Her second question is related to Fleet Maintenance.  Under the total reduction fund balance; there is no number, she assumes that would be zero?

Ms. Charumilind stated for the Fleet Maintenance Fund the transfer was from one line item to another.  The numbers are based on previous year; sometimes it a little higher or lower than the past.  The monies are moved for example from vehicle parts to vehicle maintenance; there will no impact to the Fund Reserve.  There should be a zero there.

Mayor Crow pointed out that there are two scrivener errors in the amendments.  No amendment is needed just a notation of the typographical errors in the Resolution.

Roll Call Vote Was:

Ayes:  Councilmember Smotherson, Councilmember Carr, Councilmember McMahon, Councilmember Cusick, and Mayor Crow
Nays:  none

Councilmember Clay was not present.
BILLS
N. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions

3. Boards, Commissions, and Task Force minutes

4. Other Discussions/Business

a) Ward One Council Vacancy – Process to Fill Council Vacancy



      
Requested by Councilmembers Carr and McMahon



DISCUSSION AND VOTE
Councilmember McMahon stated that as of April 23rd there is a vacancy in Ward One.  He stated that Council needed to get moving on the process of getting the vacancy filled.  By the Charter, Council has sixty days, which would end on Friday, June 22nd.  Council has before has been presented with paperwork that outlines how me might progress through the process.  It includes the City Charter, Ordinance and he election procedures.


He proposed using the application; which is pretty much the same one used the last time there was a vacancy; it is included in the packet to Council.  The application would make available in the City Clerk’s office and on the website by Friday.  The applications would be due back by May 11th, the next City Council meeting is May14th; discussion could be held at that meeting, if needed.
Councilmember McMahon made  a motion to put the application on the website and to make it available in the City Clerk’s office; with the due date of May 11, 2018 and to then proceed with discussion and votes in subsequent Council meetings.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Mayor Crow stated that this is pretty much the same way it was done the last time around.

Councilmember Cusick stated if no appointment is made within sixty days a special election would be required and the election would be held on November 6, 2018.  He asked if the opposite of that is true ad Council can agree on a candidate for the seat and no elections is needed in November; would the person hold the seat until the term runs out or would it be until the next Municipal election?

City Attorney, John F. Mulligan Jr. stated if Council makes an appointment, it will run through April of 2019 at which time there would be an election for the remainder of the term which would be one more year, April 2010.  At that point there would be an election for a four year term.

Councilmember McMahon’s motion carried unanimously.

O. CITIZEN COMMNETS
P. COUNCIL COMMNETS



Councilmember Smotherson stated that he wanted to address an agenda item from the April 9th meeting regarding the Bloomberg Philanthropic Pubic Art Challenge.  Under the City Manager’s report, on the item agenda cover page; a section that would not be read into the minutes, a correction is needed.  The cover page contained the following statement:  “This project has been presented to the Arts and Letters Commission with full support and is being developed by Public Works and Community Development coordination”.  As the Arts and Letters Council liaison, Councilmember Smotherson stated the minutes from Arts and Letters state that Jenny Wendt presented the idea of the Art Challenge and grant program but there was no approval given.  If this project progresses it should go back to the Arts and Letter commission for approval as there was no vote taken; only a presentation was given. 

Mr. Mulligan asked Councilmember Smotherson if he wanted to revisit the approval of the grant application or did he just want to correct the record?
Councilmember Smotherson stated that he simply wanted to correct the record.  He absolutely wants to go forward with the grant application.


Mr. Mulligan stated that having read the correction into the record appears to have accomplished the objective of Councilmember Smotherson.  A submittal report could also be submitted if Councilmember Smotherson wanted to do so.


Mr. Rose stated the item could be sent back to Arts and Letters if requested.  As he understands it, the proposal was considered by Arts Letters but they did not take any action on it.


Councilmember Smotherson stated that is was just presented and no vote was ever taken.


Mayor Crow stated that issue can be addressed by sending it back to Arts and Letters for a vote.

Councilmember Cusick reminded everyone that annual U City in Bloom plant sale starts tomorrow at Heman Park from 5-7 p.m. and also on Saturday and Sunday from 9-1 p.m.; everyone is invited to come out and support.
Mayor Crow asked Council to review the documentation regarding Council liaison assignments and to review the information in the near term.
Q. ADJOURNMENT
Councilmember Carr moved to adjournment the meeting to go into a study session; the motion was seconded by Councilmember McMahon.
Mayor Crow adjourned the meeting at 6:06 p.m.
LaRette Reese

City Clerk
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